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Old Bay Potterõs General Lee 
 

http://cncnewfs.com/
mailto:cf@docwizard.com
http://www.cncnewfs.com/
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Newf Scoops 

Ch Tempest's Uptown Girl RN  "Fancy"  

10/15/11  BOS   Catonsville KC 

10/16/11  BOS   Maryland KC 

11/5/11    BOS   Back Mountain KC 

11/6/11    Select Back Mountain KC 

11/19/11  BOB   Kennel Club of Philadelphia 

12/17/11  BOB   Lehigh Valley KC 

12/18/11  BOB   Delaware Water Gap KC 

 

Owned and handled by Kandy Adams 

 

"Fancy"  GCh Tempest's Uptown Girl RN 
1/19 Annapolis KC   BOS 

1/20  Carroll KC   BOS 
 

Owned & handled by Kandy Adams 

Newf Scoops 

Ch Tempest's Uptown Girl RN  "Fancy" 

 

10/15/11  BOS   Catonsville KC 

10/16/11  BOS   Maryland KC 

11/5/11    BOS   Back Mountain KC 

11/6/11    Select Back Mountain KC 

11/19/11  BOB   Kennel Club of Philadelphia 

12/17/11  BOB   Lehigh Valley KC 

12/18/11  BOB   Delaware Water Gap KC 

 

"Fan cy"  GCh Tempest's Uptown Girl RN 

1/19 Annapolis KC   BOS 

1/20  Carroll KC   BOS 

 

Owned & handled by Kandy Adams 

 

 

Old Bay Potter's General Lee.  

General Lee will be making his 

debut at the nationals!!!!!  
 

 

 
Booker, Gen. Lee, Potter, Carol, Dan and Sandy Stultz 
 

 

 

 



3 

 

 

Congratulations to CNC Newfoundlands, their Owners and Breeders  
who had the honor of competing in the  

Best of Breed Ring  
at the 2012 Westminster Kennel Club Dog Show  

on Tuesday, Feb. 14, 2012 
 
 
GCH Cypress Bay's Leap For Susy Romo RN  
Breed: Newfoundland 
Sex: Bitch 
AKC: WS 25734202 
Date of Birth: February 29, 2008 
Breeder: Peter Woelfling & Debra Thornton 
Sire: Ch Council Cup Where For Art Thou 
Dam: Ch Cypress Bay's Morgan LeFay 
Owner: Kathy Havran & Debra Thornton 

 
GCH Cypress Bay Don Juan Demarco **Award of Merit** 

Breed: Newfoundland 
Sex: Dog 
AKC: WS 19905103 
Date of Birth: October 24, 2006 
Breeder: Debra Thornton 
Sire: Ch Pouchcove Cypress Bay Sam I Am 
Dam: Ch Cypress Bay's Petit Ya-Ya 
Owner: Cathy & John Borklund 

 
GCH Bear N Mind's The Guardian CD  
Breed: Newfoundland 
Sex: Dog 
AKC: WS 18813102 
Date of Birth: August 14, 2006 
Breeder: Christine & Dwight Gorsuch 
Sire: Ch Seabrook's Steppin Out At Poohbear 
Dam: Ch Bear N Mind's Lady Liberty 
Owner: Christine & Dwight Gorsuch 

 
Ch Spillways Man About Town Kodiak  
Breed: Newfoundland 
Sex: Dog 
AKC: WS 23596004 
Date of Birth: September 12, 2007 
Breeder: Jamie Welch & Phyllis Welch 
Sire: Ch Spillways Just Push Play 
Dam: Spillways It's All About Me 
Owner: Robert & Kathy Emery 

 
Ch Old Bay Because I Can  
Breed: Newfoundland 
Sex: Dog 
AKC: WS 28973903 
Date of Birth: December 03, 2008 
Breeder: Cindy Flowers & John Flowers 
Sire: Ch Top Shelf Troubles A Brewin 
Dam: Ch Top Shelf Spiced With Old Bay 
Owner: Arlene Proebsting

 

http://www.westminsterkennelclub.org/breedinformation/working/newfdld.html
http://www.westminsterkennelclub.org/breedinformation/working/newfdld.html
http://www.westminsterkennelclub.org/breedinformation/working/newfdld.html
http://www.westminsterkennelclub.org/breedinformation/working/newfdld.html
http://www.westminsterkennelclub.org/breedinformation/working/newfdld.html
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Colonial Newfoundland Club 

Annual Meeting Minutes 
December 3, 2011 

  

 

The Annual Meeting for the Colonial Newfoundland Club was held  

at the Days Inn, Williamsburg, VA. 

 

The meeting was brought to order at 1:00 PM by President Kathy Hamilton. 

 

Minutes of the previous meeting will be reviewed at the January meeting. 

 

A thank you from the BOD to Julia Sharkey for again coordinating CNCôs Annual Dinner and parade 

participation! 

 

Board Reports: 

Rescue Report: There were 19 dogs so far through rescue for 2011.  Rescue is going well, with many 

applications for the dogs.  CNC does need additional foster homes hosted by Newf savvy people.   

Forms have been revamped and Rescue now has a Facebook page cncnewfsfacebook   

Please check it out. 

Committee Reports:  

Working Dog (Dwight Gorsuch) We had some bad luck in the past year with bad weather for the Water Test.   

However, we will be going forward with water and draft tests in 2012. 

Awards: Unfortunately, the awards did not arrive at the dinner; they will be distributed via mail. 

Newsletter: The newsletter continues to be appreciated and valued by the club membership. 

Middleburg Regional:  Unfortunately, the Regional Specialty was cancelled due to weather. 

New Business: Election Ballots were counted with 113 for board as nominated, two blank for the new board.   

The new BOD was introduced to the club. 

The meeting was adjourned at 1:15 PM 

-Respectfully prepared by Rose Miller and  

-Submitted by Dru Kappe, Recording Secretary 

 

2011 Awards 

 

Rose Miller, WD 

Ch Top Shelfôs Troubles A Brewinô CD DD WD RN TDI 

 

Erin Murphy and John OôNeill: GCh DD DDI  

GCh Keepsakeôs Extreme Invasion DC RA DDI CGC TDI 

 

Kathy Havran : GCh RN WD 

GCh Cypress Bayôs Leap for Susy Romo WD RN CGC TDI 

 

 

 

http://www.facebook.com/pages/Colonial-Newfoundland-Club-Rescue/253672694666969
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2011 Awards contôd 
 

Dwight and Christine Gorsuch: 

Ch Bear N Mindôs Maritime Traveler CD  DDI   

CD  DD  DDI 

GCh Bear N Mindôs Bay Libertyôs Legacy 

GCh 

 

Christie Smith 

WV Top Shelfôs Drambuie Nightcap NJP OFP AXP UD DD TDDI WRDX2 RE  

RA RE 

WA Topshelfôs Eye of the Storm NAP NJP NFP UD TDD WRD6 WRDX  

WRD6 WRDX 

Old Bayôs Sonic Wave WD  

WD 

 

Mary Jane Spackman 

GCh Pouch Coveôs Victorian Rose WD DD 

GCh DD 

 

Kathy and Robert Emery 

Ch Spillways Man About Town Kodiak    

Ch 

 

Dru Kappe 

Bear N Mindôs Stand Up and Cheer  WD 

WD 

 

Donald and Julia Sharkey 

Ch Top Shelfôs Black Ice  WD DD 

DD 

 

Bruce and Bethany Karger 

VN Ch Jolly Rogerôs Walk the Walk  CD RN WD3 WRD2 TDD  Can WRDX Can BDD CGC TDI 

Can BDD RN 

 

VN Ch Jolly Rogerôs Maritime Chanty  CD  RN WRDX TDDI Can WRDX Can BDD CGC TD 

Can BDD RN 

 

Lakeside Jetty of Hampton Hills  CD RN WRD TDD CGC TDI 

RN 

 

Jolly Rogerôs Just in Time  CD RN WRD TDD2 CAN WRD CGC TDI 

RN 

 

Ch Jolly Rogerôs Safe Harbor WD WD TDD CGC TDI 

Ch RN 
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A LETTER FROM THE CNC PRESIDENT  
 

Thanks to so many members who gave so much energy and time to make 2011 a success! 

 

2012 promises to be another busy year for CNC: the usual Spring and Fall Fun Days, 

Regional Specialty at Oatlands plantation,  four days a month during the summer for open water 

training at Codorus, Water Tests, Drafts Tests (see new dates) Williamsburg Parade and Dinner, 

Pet Festivals, hopefully draft and water training seminars, and more!  

 

Visit the calendar of events on the web site,  

and contact Event Chairs with questions, or to volunteer. 

 

The 2012 Newfoundland Club of Americaôs National Specialty will be held in 

 Carlisle, PA, and hosted by our northern neighbor, NewPenDel. 

 For many CNC members, this is closer than many of our regional events ï  

what a chance to enjoy and participate in the activities of the National Specialty, and  

mingle with over 500 Newfs and their owners!  

 

Besides Conformation Judging at the National (four days!) there will be:  

Obedience Trials, Rally Trials, Draft Test and Carting, 

 Educational and Breederôs Seminars, 

 a Junior Program and Competition, 

 a Parade of Rescue Dogs and Title Holders,  

raffles, auctions, a banquet, vendors, Top 20 Judging, Health Clinics,   

DNA Collection (the only place to get it done for FREE!) 

                                                    and MOREé. 

 

Go to the CNC web site (www.cncnewfs.com) and click on the National Specialty link for 

schedules, locations, activities, reservation forms, entry info ï everything you need to plan a visit 

for a day, or the entire week. 

 

CNC will be contributing its energies as well:  

Don Sharkey will Co-Chair Grounds, I will  Co-Chair trophies with LuAnn Lenner. 

 Cindy Flowers and Karin Bystol are putting together a huge Brown Bag Auction  

to benefit the host club,  Brenda Santiago and I are Co-Chairing a 

 Ringside Silent Auction to benefit the Newf Health Challengeéand, of course, 

 

WE LOVE VOLUNTEERS!!  

 

Just consider it practice for our own National Specialty in 2014! 

 

Best wishes to everyone for a wonderful 2012! 

 

Kathy Hamilton 

 

 

 

 
Dexter 

http://www.cncnewfs.com/
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Colonial Newfoundland Club 
Membership Applicants 

 
Presented to the Board of Directors for Preliminary Approval 

January 21, 2012 

 

 
Kimberly & Christopher Briggs 

Pasadena, MD  21122 

 

Karin & Adam Bystol 

Fanwood, NJ  07023 

 

Art & Angie Brummer 

Edgewood, MD  21040 

 

Martha Coester 

Silver Spring, MD  20905 

 
Judy & Jim Henry 

Berryville, VA  22611 

 

Ruth W. & Jeff E. Holm 

Roanoke Rapids, NC  27870 

 

Lou Ann Lenner 

Sunbury, PA  17801 

 

Donna McConn 

Amissville, VA  20106 

 

Mollie & Carlton Standish 

Lancaster, TX  75146 

 

 

 
If you need more information regarding the above membership applicants, please contact  

Judy Van Dyke ~ Membership Chair 

 dogswalkswithbears@hotmail.com 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:dogwalkswithbears@hotmail.com
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Heads Up all you Draft Enthusiasts!  

Dust off your carts and harnesses and start practicing hard rights,                   
hard lefts and F igure 8ôs with your Newf- 

 
                
 

 
 

 
 

  
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 

The NCA Working Dog Committee has approved ou r Southeastern 
Newfoundland Clubôs request to hold back to back Draft Tests in 2012! 

 
When :  March 31 and April 1, 2012  
 
Where  : On the banks of the beautiful Clinch River at TVAôs Melton Hill Reservoir  
               near Lenoir City, TN.   
              This lovely recreation area has campsites for tents and full hook-ups for RVs,  
              covered pavilions, rest rooms with showers and lots of paved and wooded trails.  
              Several motels are within a 15 minute drive.  The site is easy to reach, since it is 
              located just 3 miles from the junction of Interstate 75 and Interstate 40.  
 
Judges:  We are pleased to have Karen and Ken Dunaway who judged at last   
               yearôs National Specialty as our Judges  
 

                       Draft Test Chair- Mary Ann Barnhill 
                     Secretary ï Benita Edds 
                     Chief Steward ï Gayle Littlefield 
 
 

Donôt let April Foolôs day catch you unprepared!  
Plan ahead to join all your friends and their Newfs for a weekend  

of fun in early spring. 
 

Stay tuned for more information! 
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Lokiôs Luck- One Newfoundlandôs Challenge                        CBS Early Show Link  

              --submitted by CNC Members Bill and Mary Ann Hinko 
 

 

     For us, it all started in early November.  We were getting ready to go to a football game and wanted to 
take Loki for a nice long walk before leaving.  We only got about a quarter mile away from the house when 

Loki seemed to freeze.  At first, he appeared to be choking on something.  Then, he fell over on his side and 
had spasms.  Time seemed to stop while we tried to figure out how to help him.   
 Bill ran home to get the car.  While there, he called the emergency vet for advice.  He then jumped in 

the car to go get Loki, but before he could get out of the driveway Mary Ann and Loki came walking around 
the corner. A trip to the emergency vet yielded no immediate results.  We then scheduled an appointment 

with our regular vet for the next afternoon, but before we could get to his office Loki had another seizure.   
 After internet research and consultation from the emergency vet we recognized this episode as a 

seizure.  We accelerated our vet appointment to the morning; he took x-rays and ran tests which all came 
back normal.  He then referred us to a neurologist. The neurologist did an exam and recommended an MRI.  
Initially, this was a little funny since neither of us has had an MRI, but our dog was going to have one.  

  The MRI confirmed the presence of a mass in Lokiõs brain and when a spinal fluid analysis ruled out 
an infection, we came to accept the tumor diagnosis weõd suspected since the internet searches a few days 

earlier. The neurologist recommended getting a sample of the tumor to determine the type, which would 
further the treatment plan.  Otherwise we could treat conventionally with radiation or chemotherapy or just 

continue to monitor and hope for the best.   
 
 On the non-conventional front, the internet searches turned up a gene/vaccine therapy trial that the 

University of Minnesota was conducting on canines.  The neurologist confirmed the validity of the trial, 
indicating that they already had one local patient enrolled.  The neurologist also directed us to another trial 

being conducted by Virginia Tech using a radiation procedure called a gamma knife, which is a much more 
focused radiation treatment than traditional therapy.  

 
 We contacted both universities, sending test results and copies of the MRI.  Both doctors reviewed the 
material and confirmed that the mass appeared to be a tumor that would qualify for their programs.  

However, the Virginia Tech doctor indicated that his machinery would need to be modified heavily in order 
to accommodate the size of a Newfoundland.  He checked with his technical staff and they responded that 

the modifications would not be practical because of the accuracy required for the procedure nor if they were, 
could they be accomplished in a short time period in order to enroll and treat Loki. 

  Dr. Liz Pluhar at the University of Minnesota had a different recommendation.  Since time had 
passed with the additional tests and communications and it was now early December, she recommended we 

get Loki to the university as soon as possible to have surgery and enroll in the trial.  As it turns out, the 

university and their partner in the trials, the Ohlfest Tumor Lab, were just highlighted on the CBS Early 
Show for their innovative treatment approach and the expansion of their study to human trials.   

  We got on the surgery schedule for the week between Christmas and New Yearõs and began to 
plan our trip to Minnesota from Northern Virginia.  Luckily, Billõs brother lives in Indianapolis, which made 

a convenient half way stop for the twenty-hour car trip. We arrived late Tuesday afternoon and Dr. Pluhar 
did a preliminary assessment and further described the procedure that would be used for Lokiõs surgery.   

      Because of the location of the tumor, they would enter the brain through the nasal cavity, remove as 
much of the tumor as possible, sending a sample to the hospital lab for identification and the remainder to 
the gene lab where they would create a vaccine that upon injection would attack any remaining tumor cells in 

the brain.   

http://www.cbsnews.com/video/watch/?id=7390631n


10 

 

 The trial that we would enter would depend not only on the type of tumor but also the grade of the 
tumor, though by the position of Lokiõs tumor Dr. Pluhar believed weõd be in the glioma study. Gliomaõs are 

invasive brain tumors that are difficult to remove completely.  High grade gliomas tend to recur in a few 
months without the treatment.  The treatment has been successful in extending the time to recurrence as well 

as the quality of life of the patient.  
 

 Once Dr. Pluhar and her team were able to see Lokiõs tumor, they realized that it did not look like a 
glioma.  They removed what tumor they saw but waited for the lab result before closing.  The tumor was a 
meningioma.  They are less invasive than a glioma and rarely recur under the trialõs protocol.  Dr. Pluhar 

told us that Loki was going to be the first patient in a new meningioma study, as the previous trial had 
fulfilled its patient quota.  This was incredibly fortuitous because if the second trial had not just opened, Loki 

would not have been eligible for the vaccine treatment.  
 I donõt want to minimize the fact that this was brain surgery and as such, 

there is the potential for side effects.  A boxer had the same surgery the day after 
Loki and he was up and walking the following day.  Unfortunately for Loki, he 
came out of surgery weak on his left side, which is common when the operation 

occurs on the right side of the brain.  He didnõt want to get up or move around 
and trying to manhandle a 130 pound Newfoundland is quite a workout for a fit 

person, let alone the petite members of the ICU staff.   
 

 Dr. Pluhar indicated that the weakness was a temporary condition and 
he would regain his mobility over the course of the next few weeks. Loki spent 
an extra day in the ICU because of the weakness, but we think that just allowed 

him to become more stubborn and possibly get depressed as he was not used to 
being apart from us for any length of time.  Weakness and all, we decided to 

take Loki back to the hotel with us the third day after the surgery, where Bill 
and Mary Ann spent the remainder of the day getting him outside to do his business when he wasnõt 

sleeping.   
 The following day, we checked out of the hotel and began the trip home, which is a small miracle 
unto itself, four days after brain surgery! As we write this nearing two weeks after the surgery, Loki is getting 

up and walking on his own.  He still has left side weakness but it is nothing like when we brought him back 
to the hotel and we can see improvements in him every day.  Loki will be getting his first vaccine shot, which 

will occur every two weeks for the next three months.   
 

 After the last shot, we only need to return to Minnesota for a follow-up MRI on his one year 
anniversary. We really canõt say enough about the professionals at the Vet Hospital or Tumor Lab in 
Minnesota.  Their kind and caring nature made this a nearly pleasant experience for us and Iõm sure a nearly 

painless experience for Loki.  We had decided that extending Lokiõs life just for the sake of it was not the 
right thing to do.  But other than the two seizure events and the MRI record, there were no outward signs 

that Loki was sick, so we were grateful for the opportunity to participate in the study and enhance Lokiõs 
quality of life. 

 The study procedure is already being used in human trials and has met some success there as well.  
Here are the Minnesota links:  

Treatment of Canine Glioma with Combination Gene Therapy  

Canine Brain Tumor Research 

 
  Weõre taking Lokiõs recovery day by day and eagerly await the time when life is generally back to 
normal for him.  All his canine and people friends in the neighborhood have been asking about his new 

haircut and weõre hoping the peach fuzz gets a little longer before the summer. 
 

Loki and Dr. Pluhar 

http://www.braintumorlab.com/?pgp=Dogs%2EGene%20Therapy%20Clinical%20Trial
http://www.cvm.umn.edu/cic/current/braintumortrials/home.html
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Update on Loki   (February 1, 2012) 

 

     With a month behind us after Loki's surgery, we've realized when we heard the doctor say that Loki's 
going to be fine, we interpreted the statement as "he's all better" versus what she really meant was that "he's 

just had major surgery and in time, he'll get back to normal."  Loki developed a sinus infection which we 
caught early and are successfully treating with antibiotics.  
      Our local vet had to play intermediary between Dr. 

Pluhar in Minnesota and the local neurologist that 
performed Loki's initial MRI and we're very grateful for 

his patience and dedication.  Our vet also affirmed our 
suspicion that Loki has some peripheral vision deficit in 

his left eye, which Dr. Pluhar also confirmed was possible 
for a month after surgery.  She also indicated that she 
expects Loki to regain normal vision during the coming 

weeks.  
      Over the last few weeks, we've learned to temper our 

expectations, take each day as it comes and appreciate the 
incremental improvements.      Loki has also had two 

vaccine shots.  There have been no adverse reactions as a 
result of the shots, except that we've been asked to take pictures of the injection sites to assist the trial record-
keeping.   

     This requires that small patches be shaved on the back of Loki's neck at the injection site, which is a little 
disheartening since his fur has started to grow back since the surgery.  We realize this is a selfish complaint 

given all the Loki's been through and we're happy to comply.  We're happy to just take one day at a time. 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

Loki and Mary Ann  

 

Mary Ann, Loki and Bill  




